

Article

Journal of Integrated Social Sciences and Humanities https://ojs.sgsci.org/journals/jissh

Securitization and the Political Variable—The United States and Britain as Case Studies

Einat Jan

Department of Political Science, Bar Ilan University, Ramat Gan 5290002, Israel

Abstract: Securitization theory describes a process by which an ordinary political issue is transformed into a security issue. In this way, it is possible to take extraordinary measures in the name of security. Securitization theory suggests that the issues that become securitized are not necessarily essential to the objective survival of a state but rather represent issues that elite groups have successfully deemed necessary for a state's survival. This article seeks to extend the theory to include the political variable of an interest group as part of the criteria that transform a subject from being political to securitized. This article argue policymakers may choose not to include a particular group or segments of it in the category of 'security threat' because of the electoral variable that could affect their governance or potential election. This article will make a comparatively analyze the nature of the legislation, political language, and foreign policy in both the United States and Great Britain after Muslim citizens of both countries carried out terrorist attacks between the years 2001-2020. The hypothesis is that Britain, because of the inherent political potential of its Muslim community, prefers not to significantly transform Islamic terrorism into a security issue, while the United States does not consider the Muslim minority to be politically important and therefore reacts more harshly to the Muslim minority in the country after any kind of Islamic terrorist attacks on its soil. This article offers a new understanding of the importance of the political variable within the securitization theory.

Keywords: securitization theory; legislation; political language; foreign policy; Islamic terrorism; political variable

1. Introduction

In 2015 Muhammad Youssef Abdulazeez, a Muslim American citizen, opened fire on two military installations in Chattanooga, Tennessee. Four Marines and a Navy sailor died on the spot, while a naval recruiter and a policeman were injured [1]. In response to that attack, then Vice-President Joe Biden said,

These perverse ideologues, warped theocrats, they may be able to provoke a single lone wolf to commit a savage act, but they can never, never threaten who we are $[\cdots]$ When this perverted jihadist struck, everyone responded $[\cdots]$ We have a message for those perverted cowards around the world: America never yields, never bends, never cowers, never stands down, but endures, responds and always overcomes. For we are Americans, and never, never underestimate us. It's always been a bad, bad bet to do that [2].

In contrast, in 2013, two British Muslim citizens, Michael Olumide Adebolajo and Michael Oluwatobi Adebowale, ran over, stabbed, and beheaded a British Army soldier in London. Britain's Prime Minister David

Corresponding: Einat Jan (areinatgan@gmail.com)

Cameron responded to the attack by saying, 'This was not just an attack on Britain and on the British way of life. It was also a betrayal of Islam and of the Muslim communities who give so much to our country', and 'We will defeat violent extremism by standing together $[\cdots]$ ' [3].

Both the United States and Britain have nurtured a special relationship for many years as close military allies and partners in NATO. They also share a similar history, religion, language, and legal system. Together they represent a significant portion of world trade and influence policy and culture around the world [4]. Therefore, examining the implementation of the policy in each country is likely to have significance in the international arena as well.

This comparative case study covering the years 2001–2020 will analyze the United States and Britain's securitization reactions in response to Muslim terror attacks on their own soil. The main argument is that the US response and the transformation of Islamic terrorism since 9/11 into a security issue is more significant, consistent, and stronger than Britain's response. The 9/11 attacks resulted in a change in the US securitization policy. According to the academic literature, this was the largest terrorist attack that the United States had known, affecting other countries directly and indirectly [5]. A similar security threat has not been seen since the attack on Pearl Harbor in 1941 [6]. This terrorist attack created a new perspective on Islamic terrorism; the rules changed, and the policy toward Islamic terrorism became stricter [6].

This article seeks to expand upon the current understanding of the securitization theory. The securitization theory is defined as a process of turning ordinary political issues into security ones, with this process allowing the use of extraordinary measures in the name of security. These issues revolve around situations around which an elite group succeeds at framing them as existential problems [7]. The main argument presented here is that an issue or population becomes securitized when the decision-makers and policy-shapers perceive the inherent political variable as being insignificant. The opposite is also true if the subject or population has high political significance.

The underlying assumption is that the political influence of the Muslims citizens in the United States and the United Kingdom affects the policy implemented against domestic Islamic terrorism, and that the difference between the countries is reflected in the way the policy is implemented after Islamic terrorist attacks. This article argues that by viewing the British Muslim community as an important political component in society and as having significant electoral power, Britain has pursued policies that reflect the community's magnitude and position and has refrained from turning the Muslim community into a security issue, despite the number of terrorist attacks associated with it. In contrast, the United States has pursued policies that do not recognize the strength and unique position of the American Muslim minority and have not taken into consideration the community when adopting its policies, leading the United States to perceive its Muslim population as a security issue.

To better understand the policy following the terrorist attacks between 2001 and 2020 in the United States and Britain, this article considers (1) the nature of the legislation and its implementation; (2) political language; and (3) foreign policy. These criteria can explain the nature of the policy and how it is implemented. After presenting the findings, this article will provide an alternative explanation for the differences between the securitization in the two countries, as well as the characteristics of the Muslim community in each. The tracing method, which traces the relationship between cause and effect, has aided with this argument [8]. The findings are based on an analysis of primary sources that relate to the political power of the Muslim minority in each country, including government statements and responses, policy implementation, official data, and programs of both US and British government institutions, as well as opinion polls of research institutes. Existing theoretical literature and studies also support the study's claim.

2. Literature Review

The academic literature on securitization describes and analyzes the variables that can lead to securitization, particularly that of the Muslim minority in Western democracies. However, the issue of the political reason that promotes or prevents the securitization of an expression of terrorism, particularly Islamic terrorism, is hardly discussed.

The main purpose of securitization is to deal with a threat against a sovereign state. According to the concept of securitization, a national security policy is not a natural given but is carefully defined by politicians and decision makers [7]. Buzan, Waever, and Wilde state that 'security is a move that takes politics beyond the

fixed rules of the game and frames the issue either as a special type of politics or as above politics' [7]. Similarly, Eroukhmanoff presents the basis of securitization theory as political and non-neutral [9]. The concept of securitization can therefore be considered a more extreme version of politicization [9]. Accordingly, political subjects can be perceived as extreme security issues that are 'dangerous', 'threatening', 'worrying', and so forth and which must be addressed urgently. The securitization process is carried out by security actors who have the social and institutional power to move the issue 'beyond politics' [10]. Therefore, security problems are not simply 'out there' but rather must be articulated as problems by the security actors. While the issues may not be threatening in themselves, treating them as a security problem establishes them as such. A subject has been successfully securitized when the government and the population have as little resistance as possible to the securitization process [7].

This article will present those issues and will add the political variable as a reason for activating or not activating securitization towards an interest group.

Bigo, Bonditti, and Olsson present a state's security forces as playing an important role in defining the security landscape [11]. According to their research, the field of security is characterized by competition for the 'correct' knowledge and solution. Security actors are paramount because they help frame storylines about the existentially threatening nature of the issue [12]. Similarly, according to Emmers, elected officials will choose not to vote on an issue in the process of being securitized in order to increase their popularity to increase their chances of being re-elected [13].

Securitization of religion became significant with the emergence of the modern nation-state, which, in part, is characterized by religious security. The securitization of religion is done by both diminishing the religion as being a source of sovereign knowledge to that of a private belief and by subjecting it to a sovereign power [14].

Scholars see Islam as an extraordinary threat, as they perceive it as rejecting the secular dimensions of Western modernity by refusing to separate between religion and politics, and between private and public [15].

The 9/11 terrorist attack unleashed a global rhetorical attack that framed Islam as a threat and therefore justified the most extreme security measures directed at the Muslim population [16]. The purpose of these procedures that came in the wake of 9/11 was to increase the powers of the government and weaken the court system, for example, enabling the government to monitor individuals or groups without judicial authorization, from the rationale of reducing the programming of terrorist acts [17].

This security perspective was incorporated into American foreign policy and reflected the beginning of 'war on terror', first in the United States and then in Europe. The war on terror also led to growing suspicions about the loyalty of Muslims within their own communities. By perceiving Muslims as a homogeneous body, the United States, and the West construed Muslims as the 'other' [18], making it increasingly possible to perceive them as threatening and disloyal. The post 9/11 reality was framed as a new transatlantic space where people were disconnected from national connections and borders [19]. In other words, the physical distance is not a factor in carrying out joint acts of terrorism by operatives scattered in different parts of the globe. Surveillance operations in Muslim communities increased, based on the assumption that they fit the profile for terrorism [20]. This growing perception of Islam in Western societies as a security threat, which enabled the United States and the West to resort to 'extraordinary' measures, corresponds with the main characteristics of the securitization theory [21]. This research seeks to shed light on the political variable of a minority group and its significance during the securitization process.

Cesari has claimed that the discrimination against Muslims in Europe may stem from their class status and not from their religious identity, since the majority of European Muslims tend to be marginalized from a socioeconomic perspective. Hence Cesari argues the European states are essentially 'ordering securitization'. Namely Expanding powers and legislation against terrorist attacks made the public suspicious of Muslims, even though terrorism does not only stem from Islamic radicalism. Securitization causes suspicion, and because of their objective failure, the result, according to Cesari, is resentment toward the Muslim minority [19]. Similarly, Vesteinsson found that the securitization of various figures who are Muslim or associated with Muslim-majority countries had contributed to Islam being considered a single marker for a potential terrorist; that is, Muslims have a high potential to be securitized due to the adoption of an unusual securitization policy aimed at them specifically [22].

In Britain, despite the government's desire to reduce terrorist attacks on its soil using various measures such as deportation, arrests, and preventing the entry of suspicious parties, such measures were not implemented due to judicial activism of the by the Supreme Court in Great Britain [23]. The British government's policy for acts of terrorism by its Muslim citizens is pronounced an understanding to not securitize Islam and to keep the Muslim community as an interested party out of the media discourse. Britain treats home-grown terrorists as if they come from an imagined community [24]. Moreover, securitization stems from the specific culture of the securitizing country and from previous securitization moves [25], which Britain has not done previously. This article claim is that one of the reasons to refrain from securitizing Islam and the Muslim minority is the significant electoral variable found among them.

Tumlin claims that securitization in the United States exists as an excuse for having a negative policy towards potential immigrants. However, many Americans see no problem in sacrificing immigrant rights for national security [26]. Jackson has claimed that after 9/11, terrorism has been translated into Islam and vice versa [27]. This is how in the broader discourse, radical fundamentalism has come to be seen as part of the Islamic mainstream. Other studies that linked the 9/11 attacks to immigration policy found that there is a 'memory' associated with terrorism, leading to long-term effects of the policymaking toward it; that is, according to the researchers, the 9/11 attacks are still relevant to decisions regarding terrorism even over 20 years later [28]. Fox and Akbaba further suggest that securitization is a process that includes a discourse built around an Islamic threat that is perceived as promoting actions outside the normal boundaries of political procedure that require the commitment of greater resources to eliminate it [29].

Securitization studies have also mentioned the electoral issue. Helbling and Meierrieks have argued that voters may hold the government accountable for negative economic effects stemming from terrorism, such as harm to investments and inbound tourism [28]. Some scholars have pointed to the component of fear and other forms of psychological distress that can be manifested during elections [30]. When terrorism occurs, Esses, Jackson, and Armstrong have indicated that voters can be expected to punish the government at the ballot box for its failure to maintain civil security [31]. A study by Wright and Esses found that there would be strong support for Donald Trump and higher chances of winning the presidential election because voters perceived immigrants, that is, Muslim immigrants, as an economic threat and Trump's policies would thwart their immigration [32].

In studies analyzing US and UK policies toward Islamic terrorism, scholars have indicated several factors that can explain the ways in which securitization is implemented. However, these studies do not shed light on the electoral component as an important variable that can explain why governments choose to securitize a specific community, nor do they show that groups of voters are significant enough to cause the government to react in a biased way towards terrorist incidents committed by members of the group it wants to convince to support them, or to react strongly when it does not see these groups as a significant electoral asset.

3. The Muslim Community in the United States and Great Britain

This part of the article will present the main characteristics of the Muslim minority in the United States and Great Britain. This is significant for understanding the meaning of the political variable of the Muslim minority in each country.

3.1. The Muslim community in Great Britain

Britain's colonial past may have given it an advantage in shaping its current relationship with Islam. Muslim immigration to Britain dates to 1700 and was of importance in the decades following World War II and the collapse of the colonial power [33]. Britain gave Muslims significant roles in government, which led to a comfortable social and political integration and, as a result, to increasing their political power [34].

Demographically the number of Muslims in Britain has been steadily increasing since 1950 [35]. Most of them live in England and are found in high concentrations in central cities such as London, Birmingham, Luton, and Bradford. Their significant demographic concentration has a real and direct effect on their electoral and social power. Despite their migration from different Muslim countries. Most of the Muslim community in Great

Britain manages in a uniform manner in regards to the realization of their community interests and the desire to preserve homogeneity and a significant religious space for them [36].

The Muslim community in Great Britain sees itself as part of the larger Muslim community of Western Europe, which affects the community's lifestyle and identity [37]. The desire to promote its religious worldview is reflected in the utilization of the democratic approach to community interests. Potential elected officials who are interested in political support promise to uphold the community's wishes.

This article argue that the Muslim community creates an identity-based difference between them and the general population, which affects the strength of their political power. The government grants autonomy in religious education and family law, and in return the minority grants its voice in the elections. The result is a diminishing civic identity and an increasing ethnic identity [20].

3.2. The Muslim Community in the United States

The United States is considered a nation of immigrants. About one-fifth of the world's immigrants live in the United States. This is three times greater than the number of immigrants arriving to any other country [38]. The number of Muslims in the United States is about 1.1%. This compares to 68.6% Christians, 1.75% Jews. About 15.9% who have no religion [39]. American Muslims are considered to be one of the most diverse ethnic groups. 25% are African American, 24% white, 18% Asian, 18% Arab, 7% mixed, and 5% Japanese. 84% of the Muslims living in the United States are American citizens, and about half of them were born to US citizens [40].

These data suggest that the Muslim community in the United States is ethnically complex. This article argue that these differences create a community that is not unified, and one that is not politically coherent. In terms of identity, the American Muslim community, for the most part, sees itself as American first and Muslim second; it also sees itself as an integral part of the general population [41]. This worldview of the American Muslim community indicates a desire to be part of the majority, and it is most prevalent in the public and political sphere [42]. The inhomogeneity of the American Muslim community and the lack of a unified identity make it difficult to form any kind of cooperative collective body that can provide significant electoral support for political candidates [43]. The need to hide their religious differences is stronger than their desire to be part of an isolated Muslim community. Moreover, they see the United States as a place where they can achieve personal prosperity and social mobility [44]. Therefore, this article contend that the totality of the components of the American Muslim community produces little political power. The desire to be part of the general American public and to obscure their religious diversity outweighs aspirations to preserve the ethnic uniqueness of the American Muslim community.

In conclusion, the Muslim minority in Britain behaves as a unique minority with distinct ethnic characteristics from the rest of the population. Britain recognizes and promotes its diversity, to achieve to gain the political support of the Muslim minority. In contrast, the American Muslim minority does not seek to exist in a distinct or unique way. Its political weight does not play a role in the determining of state decisions [45], despite the significance of interest groups as a political variable particularly in election campaigns.

4. Antiterrorism Legislation in the United States and Britain Since 2001

Although the level of terrorism in both countries is the same relative to the population, this article contends that Britain's approach to combatting terrorism is less effective than that of the United States. This is due to Britain's approach to the Muslim community, which is characterized by patience, a nuanced understanding, and a tailored response to the specific characteristics of the Muslim minority.

Conversely, the US strategy of securitization exhibits a lack of consideration for the Muslim minority, a stance that I argue can be attributed to the limited political influence of the Muslim minority in the United States. Prior to 9/11, both Britain and the United States had experienced mostly domestic terrorist attacks, perpetrated by their own citizens. The 9/11 attack marked not only a shift toward international terrorism but also prompted a change in policy toward terrorism [46]. As then US President George W Bush articulated, 'The world has come together to fight a new and different war […] A war against anyone who seeks to export terrorism, and a war against the governments that support or sponsor them' [47]. Consequently, Britain was compelled to adopt policies toward its Muslim minority citizens that associated Islamic terrorism with

extremism, moving the focus away from territorial or state borders [48].

Islamic terrorism in Britain and the United States markedly increased following 9/11 (see Table 1).

Year	Total Terrorist Attacks in the UK	Number of Injured in the UK	Number of Deaths in UK	Total Terrorist Attacks in the US	Number of Injured US	Number of Deaths in the USA
2001	1	120		1	10,000	6000
2002						
2003						
2004						
2005	2	700	57			
2006				1	9	-
2007	1	5	1			
2008						
2009				1	1	1
2010						
2011						
2012						
2013	1	-	1	1	264	3
2014				4	7	1
2015				3	28	23
2016				4	107	52
2017	4	217	35	2	13	9
2018						
2019	1	3	3	1	8	4
2020	3	11	4			
Total without 9/11/2001	12	936	101	18	437	93
Total with 9/11/2001	13	1056	101	19	10,437	6093

Table 1.	Summary	table of total in	njuries and dea	ths in Britain	and the US a	as a result of Islan	nic terrorist attacks.

Global ties between Muslim citizens and organizations and countries that either did not support Britain and the United States or were hostile to them contributed to the perception of terrorism as being an international issue [49]. This view reached its zenith in the United States, when it bypassed the authority of the UN Security Council and led, together with Britain, the invasion of Iraq in March 2003, further emphasizing the international aspect of terrorism [50].

Both the United States and Britain seek to prevent, as much as possible, the recurrence of terrorist attacks in the future and therefore have passed legislation that addresses terrorist attacks to combat and deter terrorism. In general, both countries have found it difficult to operate warning systems against potential suicide bombers by conventional means. As a result, the United States has understood that the array of responses to this type of terrorism must be different [51], even if it means direct and indirect attacks on the Muslim community at home and abroad. In contrast, Britain has struggled in dealing with Islamic terrorist threats and has faced challenges in implementing a continuous and uniform policy in the face of this threat. This is despite Britain's existing experience vis-à-vis the Irish underground [52], and with internal and external Islamic forces [52].

4.1. Anti-Terrorism Legislation in the United States

The United States perceives terrorism not only as an attack on the American nation but also as an attack on the entire international community. In its view, terrorism disrupts international peace and can indirectly affect American sovereignty and international interests.

After 9/11, the United States ratified Article 2 (4) of the UN Charter as the law of the land. The law prohibits the threat or use of force in territorial territory against political sovereignty, except in circumstances where there is authorized authorization by the United Nations or when a state is required to defend itself in the face of a security situation threatening it from outside or from within [53]. Other legislation ratified was the USA Patriot Act. This law gave authorities broad authority to surveil, detain, and deport immigrants suspected of terrorist activity. Of all US citizens, the American Muslim community has been the most targeted by this law [54].

Following a terrorist attack at the Ohio State University in 2016, the US Department of the Treasury blocked the bank accounts within US jurisdiction of Abdullah Ibrahim al-Faisal, US citizen [55]. According to the Department of Treasury, al-Faisal, provided recruitment services to ISIS (Islamic State in Iraq and Syria) and helped influence the student at Ohio State to carry out the attack. The Department of Treasury applied Executive Order 13224 for aiding, sponsoring, or providing financial, material, or technological support for, or financial or other services to, or support for ISIS to all of Faisal's property [55]. The US Treasury Department determined that Faisal was a target for global terrorism, and on 13 August 2020, Faisal was extradited to the United States and charged with counterextremism [55].

Executive Order 13769 Protecting the Nation from Foreign Terrorist Entry into the United States (2017) was intended to prevent the admission of terrorists into the United States. Politically labeled the 'Muslim Ban' by then President Trump, this order was directed primarily at citizens of Iran, Iraq, Libya, Somalia, Sudan, Syria, and Yemen, which were all defined as being a state sponsor of terrorism, as having been significantly harmed by terrorism, or as containing active conflict zones. As a result of this order, these countries were less willing to share or verify important information about individuals seeking to enter the United States, leading to an ease in revoking citizenship or deportation from the United States [56]. While the order reduced the number of potential immigrants who could enter the United States, it also indefinitely suspended the admission of Syrian refugees and prevented immigrants whose countries did not meet the jurisdictional standards under the US immigration law from entering the United States for ninety days [57].

Another executive order, Executive Order 13815 Resuming the United States Refugee Admissions Program (USRAP) with Enhanced Vetting Capabilities (2017) gave greater vetting capabilities to admitting refugees in the United States. Section 6.1 of this order directed that the USRAP review process be strengthened. It also allowed the Secretary of State to suspend decisions on refugees who sought to enter the United States under this program. The US administration had claimed that terrorist groups sought to infiltrate the United States through refugee programs; as a result, more than 300 people who entered as refugees were subjected to anti-terrorism investigations by the FBI [58]. In 2020, President Trump took advantage of the COVID-19 pandemic and decided to close consulates and embassies and ban the issuing of diversity visas and foreign worker visas until the end of 2020, particularly to citizens from Arab Muslim countries [59].

These harsh laws and decisions targeting the Muslim population in the United States illustrate the minimal influence that the American Muslim minority has [60].

4.2. Anti-Terrorism Legislation in Britain

Britain is challenged to implement ostensibly optimal legislative policies against terrorism. The argument that the implementation of legislation has not led to a deterrent policy regarding terrorist attacks, is evident by the significant turnover of anti-terrorism legislation.

Between 2001 and 2020, following terrorist attacks carried out by Muslim extremists, Britain passed 11 laws against terrorism [61], including amendments to existing laws against terrorism. The number of laws, the amendments, and the repeal of these laws reveal Britain's instability and the absence of a strong, clear policy toward terrorism. For example, after the London bombings on 7 July 2005 and 21 July 2005, the UK

government produced a new policy, allowing the foreign extremists who preach violence from within the United Kingdom to be detained and deported [62]. Human rights groups and Muslim leaders protested [63], with the House of Lords in 2007 rejecting London's new laws on the grounds that deportation and the severity of the damage to the value of freedom was disproportionate [64].

Following the 2020 terror attacks, Britain pledged to strengthen its terrorism laws, impose harsher prison sentences on those convicted of terrorism, and allocate more resources to prevent terrorism. However, this approach raised concerns about upholding human and civil rights. Boris Johnson, Britain's prime minister at the time, claimed that rehabilitation for convicted terrorists was rarely effective. In addition, the plan to reduce the amount of time that terrorists spent in prison by 17% was also deemed unsuccessful [65]. Due to the legislative policy and the terrorist attacks involving Muslims, the Muslim community in Britain came to be treated with suspicion, creating a climate of fear. However, Britain's insistence that the main threat was terrorism imported from abroad prevented the state from recognizing the threat perception of some members of Britain's Muslim community. Quick fixes that tend to ignore the real reasons behind the problem have underscored the difficulty in policy. Several new tools, such as remand extension and increased investment in probation, did not effectively address the issue of terrorism emanating from the local Muslim community [66].

British authorities often acknowledged that their ability to combat terrorism was limited. The issue of terrorism affected British election campaigns and put Prime Minister Theresa May and the defense establishment on the defensive. According to British police, it was nearly impossible to track 23,000 British suspects on the terror list, despite the enactment of new surveillance and supervision laws, especially those related to virtual space [66].

5. The Political Language in the United States and Britain After Domestic Islamic Terrorist Attacks

Political language is how state and senior officials express their policies [67]. Both the United States and Britain describe attacks attributed to Islamic terrorism in different ways, leading to divergent counter-terrorism policies between the two countries.

5.1. Political Language in the United States

After 9/11, US President George W. Bush stated that 'this crusade, the war on terror, is going to take a while' [68]. The president's remark was not made lightly but rather was directed deliberately toward the global Muslim community, by using the term 'crusade', suggesting that the war on terror was similar to the Christian crusades in response to Muslim expansion in the Middle Ages. This statement was one of many issued by US officials that has indicated that the United States has been more direct in its intentions and is willing to express its inner truth, even if it may offend the American Muslim community.

In 2009, Joe Biden, then US vice president, praised the survivors of the Little Rock recruiting office terror attack for their courage in their encounter with 'twisted terrorists, cowardly terrorists' and that they had 'become the face of America's resolve for the whole world to see' [69]. Similarly, following the 2015 San Bernardino terrorist attack, US presidential candidates for the 2016 race Marco Rubio, Ted Cruz, and Donald Trump stated that the United States was at war [70]. Presidential candidate Chris Christie said then that 'this is a new world war and one that will not look like the last two. Here radical Islamic jihadists try every day to kill Americans, disturb and destroy our way of life' [71]. Similarly, presidential candidate Jeb Bush said that 'if it is a war and I believe it is, because they have declared war on us, we should declare war on them' [70].

Following the St. Cloud mall stabbing and bombings in New York and New Jersey in 2016, Donald Trump, then a presidential candidate, claimed that 'these attacks and many others have been made possible because of our highly open immigration system, which fails to properly screen people/families entering our country. Endangering all civilians [...]. Trump's administration would accept only immigrants who love our country'. Trump further called for a total ban on Muslims entering the United States at this time 'until our country's representatives can figure out what is going on' [72]. In response to the Orlando nightclub shooting also in 2016, Trump tweeted: 'Appreciate the congrats for being right on radical Islamic terrorism, I don't want congrats, I want toughness & vigilance. We must be smart!' [73].

During the first year of Trump's presidency in 2017, there was discussion about chain migration, which allows US citizens to sponsor immediate family members for legal residency. The president maligned the plan and urged its repeal. He said, 'Do you think the country is giving us their finest? No, they're not [...]. They're giving us the opposite of their finest'. Referring to the visa lottery program and the chain migration program, Trump proclaimed that they 'are sick, demented laws that have to be changed [...] the people that are sent to our country are not the people that we want. They come in through the lottery, they come in through chain migration' [74]. Similarly, in response to a truck attack in New York City in October 2017, President Trump exclaimed that, 'I just ordered Homeland Security to step up our already extreme vetting program. Being politically correct is fine, but not for this!' Trump further called the terrorist 'a sick and deranged person' [75]. After a terrorist attack in Pennsylvania in December 2017, the acting press secretary of the Department of Homeland Security reiterated that

both chain migration and the diversity visa lottery program have been exploited by terrorists to attack our country [...] The programs make it difficult to keep dangerous people out of the United States and to protect the safety of every American [76].

The political language used in the United States has expressed intolerance toward terrorism and those suspected of committing terrorist acts. The fact that this language has specifically targeted the Muslim population, directly and without any filters, attests to evidence of the insignificance that the government has attributed to the Muslim community. Given the political language used, it is also clear that the Muslim minority's position of power is also negligible.

5.2. Political language in Britain

Through its political language, Britain has emphasized its desire to distinguish between the Muslim community in Britain and Muslims in the rest of the world. Moreover, the British government has underlined the importance and significance of Britain's Muslim community and has been careful to convey tolerant and positive messages to it in the wake of terrorist attacks carried out by British Muslims.

In 2006, in a speech at Queen's College in London, Eliza Manningham Buller, the director general of the British Security Service, stated that

I want to be very clear at this stage that I am not talking about a threat from Islam. It is true that terrorists use Islamic doctrine to provide justification for terrorist attacks. I don't see the Muslim community as a threat [77].

Commenting on the 7 July 2005 London bombings, then Prime Minister Tony Blair remarked that

It is clear that there are casualties and fatalities. It's a barbaric act [...] But one thing is important to clarify, and the perpetrators should internalize: Our determination is greater than their desire to cause destruction. No matter what they do, our determination will win in our country and all over the world [78].

According to Blair, these attacks were the result of the undemocratic nature of Islamic regimes, the conflict in the Middle East between Israel and the Palestinians, and the backwardness and misery of the citizens in Muslim countries [78]. Blair's statement did not mention or refer to the perpetrators of the attack as being Muslim citizens of Britain. Similarly, Sir Ian Blair, then commissioner of the Metropolitan Police, insisted that police action was directed against 'criminals' and not against any particular community [79]. Referring to the attack and murder of the soldier Lee Rigby in 2013, then Prime Minister David Cameron stated that Britain would stand firm against radicalization and terrorism, adding that the attack 'was also a betrayal of Islam and of the Muslim communities who give so much to our country. We will defeat violent extremism by standing together' [3].

Similarly, following a terrorist attack in 2018, then Prime Minister Theresa May tweeted that 'My thoughts are with those injured in the incident in Westminster and my thanks to the emergency services for their immediate and courageous response' [80].

In response to this same attack, US President Donald Trump tweeted that 'these animals are crazy and must be

dealt with toughness and strength' [81]. The fact that the British prime minister referred to the attack as an 'incident' illustrates the semantic choice of minimizing the nature of the attack and of referring to it as an action that 'happened' and not as one that 'harmed'. By using the term 'incident', May suggests that addressing the harm and understand its roots is not an imperative. It is also downplaying the severity of the attack.

6. Policies toward Extraterritorial Terrorism Since 9/11 in Both the United States and Britain

Extraterritorial terrorism forces sovereign states to respond and be prepared should such terrorism also threaten the state. After 9/11, the United States and Britain responded to extraterritorial terrorism with very different policies. The United States acted directly and harshly to eradicate real and potential extraterritorial terrorism, with an emphasis on Islamic terrorism [47]. This policy did not take into account the attitude of the American Muslim community. As being an ally of the United States, Britain acts on the same issue. However, its policy does not seek to eradicate extraterritorial terrorism and tries to make a clear separation between the Islamic terrorist activity that is carried out outside the sovereignty of Britain and the civilian Muslim communities that live within it [82].

6.1. US Policy against Foreign Terrorism

US policy against foreign terrorism has been mainly toward potential immigrants and citizens with a Muslim identity. The policy was conducted with a suspicious and discriminatory view [83]. In the two years after 9/11, more than 5000 Arab-Muslim immigrants were arrested in the United States, often without basis other than ethnic-religious identity. Muslim foreign citizens were arrested as 'enemy combatants', and were held without any hearings or holding unfair hearings [84].

The Bush administration exercised almost unlimited authority to arrest anyone suspected of being an 'Enemy Combatant'. A regulation on behalf of the US Justice Department allowed the unlimited detention of foreign citizens who were subject to deportation from the country due to suspicion of supporting al-Qaeda or the Taliban. About 775 men were detained at Guantanamo under this definition [85]. The United States authorized the CIA and military investigators to use coercive law enforcement tactics such as forced sleep deprivation, stripping suspects, water deprivation, and physical violence [86]. People suspected of involvement in terrorism were transferred to the security services in the countries of Egypt and Syria, together with instructions for torture so that those security services could carry out investigations [86].

In 2016, with the inauguration of Donald Trump as US president, the White House released 'America's First Foreign Policy'. Among the objectives of this policy were 'defeating' ISIS and other radical Islamic terrorist groups and standing up to an enemy that celebrated death and worshipped annihilation [87].

6.2. UK Policy against Foreign Terrorism

As an ally of the United States, Britain took a stand against extraterritorial terrorism. However, unlike the United States, Britian did not initiate attacks to eradicate terrorists and tried to firmly distinguish between Islamic terrorism outside Britain's sovereignty and the Muslim communities and citizens within [83].

Following 9/11, Britain engaged in several actions. One was the promotion of the military operation Operation Herrick (2002 - 2014), in the framework of which all military operations in Afghanistan were conducted [88]. British Prime Minister Tony Blair justified Britain's entry into the operation during a speech after the 9/11 attack:

This is not a battle between the United States of America and terrorism, but between the free and democratic world and terrorism [...] Therefore, we here in Britain stand shoulder to shoulder with our American friends in this hour of tragedy [...] We will not rest until this evil is driven from our world [...] The murder of British citizens, whether it happens abroad or not, is an attack on Britain. But even if no British citizen is dead, it would be right to act [...] We have a direct interest in acting in our own defense to protect British life [89].

Blair described the steps taken by Britain in its response to the attacks, of bringing those responsible to

justice, including those who sponsor terrorists; forging a joint alliance against terrorism and supporting any action; and rethinking the global scope of effort and action to combat terrorism [90].

Britain's desire to preserve human rights, however, outweighed its priority to maintain its security and that of its citizens. This argument was expressed for several reasons. First, in December 2004, judges in the House of Lords, Britain's highest judicial court, ruled that arrest orders for suspected terrorists should be revoked because they discriminated between foreign nationals and Britons [91]. Second, in 2001, the British Parliament passed the Anti-Terrorism, Crime and Security Act, which ordered indefinite detention of foreign terrorist suspects without charge or trial in order to combat domestic extremist terrorism. The law also provided for the implementation of the Terrorism Financing Convention, which included freezing orders against property obtained by terrorists and expanded police powers [91]. The law provided an emergency exception to Britain's obligation to comply with the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR). However, the House of Lords did not approve the exclusion because the practice of indefinite detention violated the ECHR. As a result, the law was repealed in December 2004 [92]. In 2011, the British government enacted the Terrorism Prevention and Investigation Measures Act, aimed at countering terrorism. This law abolished control orders and introduced a more targeted and less invasive preventative measure. The new system sought to ensure the safety of the public from individuals who posed a real terrorist threat. The law prohibited the prosecution or deportation of foreign citizens from the country and enhanced the protection of human and civil rights [93].

This and subsequent legislation enacted after 9/11, as well as Britain's political actions, did not express a coherent policy toward the new terrorist threats and reflected the dilemma facing policymakers between imposing restrictions and tightening security while also protecting human rights [83]. Despite the passage of the Prevention of Terrorism, Crime and Security Act of 2001, Britain detained fewer than 20 foreign nationals indefinitely [91], compared to the United States, which held 5000 people in arbitrary detention, almost all of them Arab or Muslim. In April 2002, the British Foreign Secretary stated that 'the struggle for human rights should be a central part of the fight against terrorism and not an excuse for abolishing carefully observed human rights norms'. Moreover, in 2005, the House of Lords ruled that evidence obtained through torture by another government would not be admissible in an administrative proceeding in Britain [45], because torture violated the ECHR, to which Britain was bound.

It should be emphasized that even after Britain's exit from the European Union (Brexit), Britain is still bound by international human rights law and cooperation agreements together with the European Union. As a result, Britain has had to justify its actions not only domestically, but also to other EU countries. For example, in 2007, Britain asked the European Court of Human Rights to confirm that a domestic national security risk could justify deportation. The court rejected the request, and as a result, Britain held back in matters of detention and legislation [94].

After 9/11, the Defense and Overseas Policy (DOP), a committee of the Cabinet, decided to examine the British government's policy on international terrorism, focusing particularly on its ability to locate, capture, and convict suspected terrorists [24]. After 9/11, the Defense and Overseas Policy (DOP), a committee of the Cabinet, decided to examine the British government's policy on international terrorism, focusing particularly on its ability to locate, capture, and convict suspected terrorists. The commission did not result in any large-scale organizational changesn regarding the shared security goals of Britain and the United States in the war against Islamic terrorism. The main reason lies in the claim that Britain felt that the way the United States dealt with terrorism was neither appropriate nor necessary for Britain [95].

Britain's attitude toward domestic terrorism also influenced its relations with Arab and Muslim countries. For example, while Britain avoided blaming its own citizens who committed terrorist attacks, it did attempt to blame the countries of origin for the actions of these citizens. This point is reflected by a statement by Pervez Musharraf, then the president of Pakistan, who claimed that it was Britain, and not Pakistan, that was to blame for the terrorist attacks on 7 July 2005, in which 56 people were killed by four suicide bombers of Pakistani origin: 'Why blame us? [...]. Please put your house in order [...]. There is a lot to be done by Pakistan internally [...] and I can suggest that there is a lot to do in England as well' [79]. The fact that Pakistan was not afraid of accusing Britain, proved that it was aware of Britain's interest in having normal and productive

relations with its Muslim citizens. Britain refused to point out the countries of origin as supporting terrorism or blaming the situation [96]. However, Britain did not believe that terrorism in other countries would directly affect it, stating that geographical distance was an important factor in determining a threat [95].

Moreover, unlike the United States, which views terrorism as an act of war, Britain compares it to a crime scene [24]. This is partly due to Britain's economic interests in protecting its foreign investment, particularly in the oil and gas sector, in the Middle East; the presence of a significant Muslim community in Britain has created a fear of a backlash from their countries of origin if drastic action is taken [95]. It is evident that the United Kingdom conducts its policy against Islamic terrorism by clearly separating internal terrorism from its external influences, i.e., the countries of origin of the terrorists [79].

7. Conclusions

Securitization refers to a situation in which the policy makers determine that a certain matter is a security risk. The findings presented here indicate that the electoral variable influences the implementation of securitization. Securitization is weak when a particular interest group has more electoral power.

Despite both experiencing terrorist attacks, both the United States and Britain have pursued different policies regarding Islamic terrorism. The United States sees Islamic terrorism as a real threat both at home and abroad that must be dealt with consistently. The trauma that the country experienced after 9/11 has dictated the US policy against Islamic terrorism. The fear that 9/11 will be repeated, together with delivering a real blow to the prestige of the United States as a world power, characterizes every Islamic terrorist attack and related attempts [97]. The restrictions—travel bans, visa cancellations—as well as the political language used categorized the Muslim community as a source of potential terrorism and as a serious threat to the security of the state and its citizens [98].

In contrast to the United States, Britain's policy toward Islamic terrorism has been unpredictable, despite having extensively dealt with terrorist attacks by the Irish resistance [52]. After each attack, Britain has revealed the inconsistent nature of its policy by frequently amending the Terrorism Act, adding clauses and innovations based on the nature of the previous attack [99]. Britain has also tried to maintain a balance between the value of liberty and security, which has also undermined its security and threat prevention [100].

The political language that both US and British government officials have used, reveal how the two countries have pursued very different policies regarding Islamic terrorism. Senior US government officials after domestic terrorist attacks used language that was specifically directed toward the Muslim population. The choice of words like 'crusade', following the World Trade Center bombing, in reference to the medieval crusades of Christians against Muslims represented the belief in a comprehensive struggle of Christianity against Islam as a whole [68]. Moreover, phrases such as 'twisted terrorists', 'deviant ideologues', and 'deviant cowards' perpetrated by Muslim civilians illustrate this claim. In contrast, British leaders and government officials emphasized the importance of the Muslim community in Britain despite the terrorist attacks, and treated each attack as an incident that happened to arise from within the community itself but did not characterize it. The government sought to minimize the British Muslim community's role in all the terrorist attacks and to downplay any kind of connection to the attacks. For example, Manningham-Buller, director general of the British Security Service, stated that while terrorists used Islamic doctrine to justify attacks, the Muslim community was not considered to be a threat. In her view, terrorist actions betrayed Islam and the Muslim community [77]. As I have argued, the carefully chosen political language used by British government officials in the context of the reactions against terrorist attacks carried out by some members of Britain's Muslim minority suggest the importance of the community's potential political power and the caution that the British government took to not offend or endanger the Muslim community by acknowledging any links to terrorism.

Britain has been careful not to refer to the terrorists as Muslim or Islamic terrorists, or to mention that they come from within the British Muslim community. In addition, Britain has avoided referring to the terrorists as local Muslims living in Britain, but rather has referred to them as part of global Islam. Moreover, sometimes officials have referred to the attacks as 'violence' rather than as an 'attack', in attempts to downplay their scale. Similarly, the Metropolitan Police Chief Sir Ian Blair, referred to the death of a suspect at the hands of the police and that the police action was directed against 'criminals' rather than terrorists [79], again reducing the

scope of the terror attack into merely a crime. This downplaying of terrorism has created a reality that produces policy. The way Britain has chosen to talk about the terrorist attacks illustrates how the government has differentiated between the Muslim community and the terrorist attacks, which in turn has dictated policies that do not address the challenging circumstances that local terrorism from a minority community can cause.

This article have argued that Britain has sought to present a loose link between British Muslims and their countries of origin, as the importance of maintaining diplomatic relations with the Muslim countries of the Middle East, Asia, and Africa has prevented Britain from making security decisions that favor Britain and the safety of all its citizens. Instead, it has allowed British citizens from those countries to express themselves in a way that does not always adhere to Britain's democratic values. Mainly to Pakistan, to gain experience as terrorist operatives in designated camps [101]. Physical distance, in Britain's view, does not pose a real threat to Britain's security nor does it strengthen the likelihood of actual terrorist attacks [95].

As this article have shown here, the degree of political power of the Muslim minority in both the United States and Britain have a significant impact on the foreign policy a Britain's foreign policy regarding international security operations is relatively passive compared to that of the United States. United States has acted and continues to act aggressively and harshly to eradicate real and potential extraterritorial terrorism, with an emphasis on Islamic terrorism. This policy fails to consider the feelings of the American Muslim community [84]. However, even though Britain invests a large budget and significant personnel to succeed in military operations that it engages in, its main interests lie in preserving its oil and gas investments in the Middle East and in maintaining a positive relation with the large and significant Muslim populations within its territory. That is the main reason to Britian passive approach. Britain does not initiate military operations, it is willing to work together with its ally, the United States, in the struggle against terrorist organizations outside each country [95].

While existing literature indicates that the United States and Britain differ in their view of Islamic terrorism and its internal ramifications, the Muslim communities in the two countries also operate differently in accordance with US and British policies toward Islamic terrorism and its responses. The United States perceives Islamic terrorist attacks as threats that can also come from within, from among its own citizens [102], while Britain sees the terrorist threat as internal, and the external connection is not part of the equation [91]. Naturally, when an attack is carried out by terrorists from outside the borders of the country, the natural response is to fight back and divide the world into 'us' versus 'them'. As a result, demonization and inhumane treatment of suspects is highly likely. Seeking to protect the Muslim minority in its midst and not to create resentment toward the community nor within the community toward the British government, Britain's response to terrorism has been more measured and far more cautious than that of the United States. The British administration prefers to deal with terrorism through the criminal and administrative justice system of ordinary law rather than to initiate war or military intervention as the United States has done [45].

By examining legislation, political language, and foreign policy as they relate to Islamic terrorism in both the United States and Britain, it becomes clear that the United States has implemented policies against Islamic terrorism while taking into consideration the American Muslim minority and its insignificant role in American politics. The rigid position taken by the United States, together with the cooperation of various parties, while establishing an orderly continuous, and stable policy, testifies to this. In contrast, Britain had difficulty maintaining an orderly and effective policy for the signal and the threat. The strength of the Muslim minority in Britain and the willingness and desire of Britain to accommodate this community is a consideration in the government's decision-making when it comes to dealing with Islamic terrorist attacks coming from within the Muslim civil community in Britain.

Funding

This research received no external funding.

Institutional Review Board Statement

Not applicable.

Informed Consent Statement

Not applicable.

Data Availability Statement

Not applicable.

Conflicts of Interest

The author declares no conflict of interest.

References

- Chattanooga Shooting: FBI Recovers Gunman's Disturbing Diary. Available online: https://abcnews.go.com/ US/chattanooga-shooting-fbi-recovers-gunmans-disturbing-diary/story?id=32558310 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 2 Associated Press. Joe Biden: Chattanooga Shooter a Perverted Jihadist. Available online: https://www. cbsnews.com/news/joe-biden-chattanooga-shooter-a-perverted-jihadist (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 3 Murder of Soldier in Woolwich Was a 'Betrayal of Islam' Says Cameron as He Insists Britain Will Stand Resolute against Terror. Available online: https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/murder-soldierwoolwich-was-betrayal-islam-says-cameron-he-insists-britain-will-stand-resolute-against-terror-8629067. html (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 4 The Most Powerful Countries on Earth in 2020, Ranked. Available online: https://www.businessinsider.com/ worlds-most-powerful-countries-2020-ranked-us-news-2020-1 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 5 The Death Toll Was about 3000 Victims, of Which 19 Were Terrorists. About 10,000 People Were Injured. More than 90 Countries in the World Lost Their Citizens in the Attack on the World Trade Center. Weeks after the Attack, the Death Toll Rose to 6000. Only about 1600 Victims Have Been Identified with Certainty as of 2015, while the Remaining Victims (41%) Were Not Identified, or Their Remains Were Not Found. For More about the 9/11 Attacks (Carolee Walker, "Five-Year 9/11 Remembrance Honors Victims from 90 Countries". Available online: https://web. archive. org/web/20080516171333/http://www. america. gov/st/ washfile-english/2006/September/20060911141954bcreklaw0.9791071.html (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 6 Parillo M. The United States in the Pacific. In *Why Air Forces Fail: The Anatomy of Defeat*; University Press of Kentucky: Lexington, KY, USA, 2016.
- 7 Buzan B, Wæver O, de Wilde J. Security: A New Framework for Analysis; Lynne Rienner Publishers: Boulder, CO, USA, 1998.
- 8 George AL, Bennett A. Case Studies and Theory Development in the Social Sciences; MIT Press: Cambridge, MA, USA, 2005.
- 9 Eroukhmanoff C. The Remote Securitisation of Islam in the US Post-9/11: Euphemisation, Metaphors and the 'Logic of Expected Consequences' in Counter-Radicalisation Discourse. *Critical Studies on Terrorism* 2015; 8(2): 246–265.
- 10 Mavelli L. Between Normalization and Exception: The Securitization of Islam and the Construction of the Secular Subject. *Millennium* 2013; 41: 159–181.
- 11 Wright DP. A Different Kind of War: The United States Army in Operation Enduring Freedom (OEF), October 2001–September 2005; Books Express Publishing: Newbury, UK, 2010.
- 12 Bigo D, Bonditti P, Olsson C. *Mapping the European Field of Security Professionals*; Routledge: London, UK, 2010.
- 13 Emmers R. Securitization. In *Contemporary Security Studies*; Oxford University Press: Oxford, UK, 2010; pp. 136–151.
- 14 Williams MC. Identity and the Politics of Security. *European Journal of International Relations* 1998; **4**: 204–225.
- 15 Lewis B. The Roots of Muslim Rage. Policy-St Leonards 2002; 7: 17-26.
- 16 Norton S, Upal A. Narratives, Identity, and Terrorism. In Religious Radicalization and Securitization in

Canada and Beyond; University of Toronto Press: Toronto, ON, Canada, 2014; pp. 285-300.

- 17 Durham WC, Liggett BD. The Reaction to Islamic Terrorism and the Implications for Religious Freedom after September 11: A United States Perspective. *Derecho y Religión* 2006; **1**: 53.
- 18 Ajala I. Muslims in France and Great Britain: Issues of Securitization, Identities and Loyalties Post 9/11. Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs 2014; 34: 123–133.
- 19 Cesari J. Islam in the West: From Immigration to Global Islam. *Harvard Middle Eastern and Islamic Review* 2009; **8**: 162.
- 20 Archer T. Welcome to the Umma: The British state and its Muslim citizens since 9/11. *Cooperation and Conflict* 2009; 44: 334.
- 21 Møller B. National, Societal and Human Security: Discussion, Case Study of the Israel-Palestine Conflict. In Security and Environment in the Mediterranean: Conceptualising Security and Environmental Conflicts; Springer: Berlin/Heidelberg, Germany, 2003; pp. 277–288.
- 22 Vesteinsson K. What If They're All Terrorists? The Securitization of Muslims in Post-9/11 Immigration Policy. Bachelor's Thesis, Pomona College, Claremont, CA, USA, 2017.
- 23 Dalgaard-Nielsen A. Counter Terrorism and the Civil Rights of Muslim Minorities in the European Union. In *Muslims in Western Politics*; Indiana University Press: Bloomington, IN, USA, 2009.
- 24 Foley F. Countering Terrorism in Britain and France: Institutions, Norms, and the Shadow of the Past; Cambridge University Press: New York, NY, USA, 2013.
- 25 Umansky N. What Is the Effect of Terrorist Attacks on the Securitization of Migration? Case Studies from the UK and Spain. Available online: https://www.ibei.org/ibei_studentpaper31_71449.pdf (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 26 Tumlin KC. Suspect First: How Terrorism Policy Is Reshaping Immigration Policy. *California Law Review* 2004; **92**: 1173–1239.
- 27 Jackson R. Constructing Enemies: Islamic Terrorism in Political and Academic Discourse. *Government and Opposition* 2007; **42**: 394.
- 28 Helbling M, Meierrieks D. Transnational Terrorism and Restrictive Immigration Policies. *Journal of Peace Research* 2020; 57: 564–580, https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343319897105.
- 29 Fox J, Akbaba Y. Securitization of Islam and Religious Discrimination: Religious Minorities in Western Democracies, 1990–2008. Comparative European Politics 2015;13: 175–197.
- 30 Huddy L, Feldman S, Taber C, et al. Threat, Anxiety, and Support of Antiterrorism Policies. American Journal of Political Science 2005; **49**: 593–608. https://doi.org/10.2307/3647734.
- 31 Esses VM, Jackson LM, Armstrong, TL. Intergroup Competition and Attitudes Toward Immigrants and Immigration: An Instrumental Model of Group Conflict. *Journal of Social Issues* 1998; **54**: 699–724.
- 32 Wright JD, Esses VM. It's Security, Stupid! Voters' Perceptions of Immigrants as a Security Risk Predicted Support for Donald Trump in the 2016 US Presidential Election. Journal of Applied Social Psychology 2019; **49**: 36–49.
- 33 Ansari H. The Infidel Within: Muslims in Britain since 1800; Oxford University Press: Oxford, UK, 2018.
- 34 Fisher J, Cutts D, Fieldhouse E. The Electoral Effectiveness of Constituency Campaigning in the 2010 British General Election: The 'Triumph' of Labour? *Electoral Studies* 2011; **30**: 816–828.
- 35 As of the Time of Writing the Article, the Percentage of Muslim Citizens in the UK Stands at Approximately 6.3% of the Total Population. 2023. Available online: https://www.statista.com/topics/4765/ islam-in-the-united-kingdom-uk/#topicOverview (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 36 Ipsos MORI Social Research Institute. A Review of Survey Research on Muslims in Britain. 2018. Available online: https://www.barrowcadbury.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/IPSOs-Mori-Muslimreport.pdf (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 37 Fetzer JS, Soper CJ. *Muslims and the State in Britain, France, and Germany*; Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, UK, 2005.
- 38 Ragsdale S. Immigrants in the United States of America. Advances in Historical Studies 2013; 2: 167–174.
- 39 Mohamed B. New Estimates Show U.S. Muslim Population Continues to Grow. Pew Research Center

2018; **3**. Available online: https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/01/03/new-estimates-show-u-s-muslim-population-continues-to-grow (accessed on 8 June 2025).

- 40 Green E. American Muslims Are Young, Politically Liberal, and Scared. *The Atlantic* 2017. Available online: https://www. theatlantic. com/politics/archive/2017/03/american-muslims-demographics/520239/ (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 41 Barrett PM. *American Muslims and the Question of Assimilation*. In Transatlantic Dialogue on Terrorism; Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS): Washington, DC, USA, 2007.
- 42 Wald KD, Calhoun-Brown A. *Religion and Politics in the United States*; Rowan & Littlefield: Lanham, MD, USA, 2014.
- 43 Pew Research Center. Muslim Americans: Middle Class and Mostly Mainstream. 2007. Available online: https: //www.ispu.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/2007_Muslim-Americans-Middle-Class-and-Mostly-Mainstream. pdf?x46312 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 44 Gecewicz C, Mohamed B. American-Born Muslims More Likely Than Muslim Immigrants to See Negatives in U.S. Society. 2017. Available online: https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/09/26/american-bornmuslims-more-likely-than-muslim-immigrants-to-see-negatives-in-u-s-society/ (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 45 McVeigh T. Britain's Guantánamo Survivors Are Suffering a Toxic Legacy. 2012. Available online: https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2012/jan/01/released-guantanamo-british-detainees (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 46 Green M. How 9/11 Changed America: Four Major Lasting Impacts (With Lesson Plan). 2020. Available online: https://www.kqed.org/lowdown/14066/13-years-later-four-major-lasting-impacts-of-911 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 47 White House. President Bush Releases National Strategy for Combating Terrorism. 2003. Available online: https://2001-2009.state.gov/s/ct/rls/rm/2003/17798.htm (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 48 Hickman MJ, Thomas L, Silvestri S, *et al.* 'Suspect Communities'? Counter-terrorism Policy, the Press, and the Impact on Irish and Muslim Communities in Britain. 2011. Available online: https://openaccess.city. ac.uk/id/eprint/8735/1/ (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 49 Zhirkov K, Verkuyten M, Weesie J. Perceptions of World Politics and Support for Terrorism Among Muslims: Evidence from Muslim Countries and Western Europe. *Conflict Management and Peace Science* 2014; **31**: 481–501.
- 50 Alfahham MBM. Historical Study of the Results of the American War on Iraq Between 2003 2020. *International Journal of Psychosocial Rehabilitation* 2020; **24**: 3776–3785.
- 51 Mishal S, Rosenthal M. Al Qaeda as a Dune Organization: Toward a Typology of Islamic Terrorist Organizations. *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 2005; **28**: 275–293.
- 52 Blackbourn J. The Evolving Definition of Terrorism in UK Law. *Behavioral Sciences of Terrorism and Political Aggression* 2011; **3**: 131–149.
- 53 Becker JD. The Continuing Relevance of Article 2 (4): A Consideration of the Status of the UN Charter's Limitations of the Use of Forc. *Denver Journal of International Law & Policy* 2004; **32**: 583–609.
- 54 Onwudiwe ID. Defining Terrorism, Racial Profiling and the Demonization of Arabs and Muslims in the USA. *Community Safety Journal* 2005; **4**: 4–11.
- 55 Rosenberg G. Treasury Department Sanctions ISIS Recruiter Who Influenced Ohio State Attack. 2017. Available online: https://www.wosu.org/news/2017-12-06/treasury-department-sanctions-isis-recruiter-whoinfluenced-ohio-state-attack (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 56 Moore AL. Even When You Win, You Lose: Executive Order 13769 & the Depressing State of Procedural Due Process in the Context of Immigration. *William & Mary Bill of Rights Journal* 2017; 26: 65.
- 57 Gomez SL. 'Not White/Not Quite': Racial/Ethnic Hybridity and the Rhetoric of the 'Muslim Ban'. *Journal of Contemporary Rhetoric* 2018; **8**: 72–83.
- 58 Torbati Y, Rosenberg M. Under Trump Plan, Refugees From 11 Countries Face Additional U.S. Barriers. 2017. Available online: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-immigration-refugees-idUSKBN1CT2IV (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 59 Dooling S. Diversity Visa Lottery Winners Are Out of Luck With Trump's Ban On The Program. 2020. Available

online: https://www.wbur.org/news/2020/07/18/diversity-visa-lottery-winners-trump-ban (accessed on 8 June 2025).

- 60 Biden Reverses Trump's 'Muslim Ban'. Americans Support the Decision. 2021. Available online: https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/01/27/biden-reversed-trumps-muslim-ban-americans-support-that-decision/ (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 61 Gearty C. 11 September 2001, Counterterrorism, and the Human Rights Act. *Journal of Law and Society* 2005; **32**: 18–33.
- 62 Connor S, Rodgers L, Qurashi S. 7 July London Bombings: What Happened That Day? 2015. Available online: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-33253598 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 63 Jun J. U.K.: Government's New Deportation Rules to Combat 'Hate Speech' Get Mixed Reception. 2005. Available online: https://www.rferl.org/a/1060960.html (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 64 Turner I. A Communitarian Justification for Measures to Prevent Terrorism in the UK. *Perspectives on Terrorism* 2016; **10**: 71–72.
- 65 Greene A. No Evidence to Back Up Emergency Terror Law Change Human Rights Expert. 2020. Available online: https://theconversation. com/no-evidence-to-back-up-emergency-terror-law-change-human-rightsexpert-131169 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 66 Choudhury T, Fenwick H. The Impact of Counter-Terrorism Measures on Muslim Communities. International Review of Law, Computers & Technology 2011; 25: 151–181.
- 67 Edelman M. Political Language: Words that Succeed and Policies that Fail; Academic Press: Cambridge, MA, USA, 2013.
- 68 BBC. Infinite Justice, Out—Enduring Freedom. 2001. Available online: http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/americas/ 1563722.stm (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 69 NBC News. Former Mayor Menino Makes 'Solemn Promise' to Boston Survivors. 2014. Available online: https://www. nbcnews. com/storyline/boston-bombing-anniversary/former-mayor-menino-makes-solemnpromise-boston-survivors-n80781 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 70 Oliphant J, Whitesides J. For Republican Presidential Candidates, War Rolls Easily off the Tongue. 2015. Available online: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-war-idUSKBN0TS16420151209 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 71 Flores R. Paul Ryan Trashes House Gun Control Sit-in as 'Fundraising Scheme'. 2016. Available online: https://www. cbsnews. com/news/paul-ryan-trashes-house-sit-in-gun-control-fundraising-scheme (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 72 Holland S, Stephenson E. Donald Trump Urges Ban on Muslims Entering U.S. 2015. Available online: https: //www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-trump-idUSKBN0TQ2N320151207 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 73 Frizell S. Donald Trump Faces Backlash for Tweets about Orlando Shooting. 2016. Available online: https://time.com/4365411/orlando-shooting-donald-trump-tweet-congrats (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 74 Kwong J. Donald Trump Says 'Chain Migration' Immigrants 'Are Not the People That We Want'—That Includes Melania's Parents. 2019. Available online: https://www.newsweek.com/donald-trump-chainmigration-immigrants-melania-1291210 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 75 Delk J. Trump Calls For 'Extreme Vetting' After NYC Attack. 2017. Available online: https://thehill.com/blogs/ blog-briefing-room/358149-trump-orders-homeland-security-to-increase-extreme-vetting-after-nyc (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 76 Chavez N. Pennsylvania Police Shootings Were 'Terror Attack'. 2017. Available online: https://edition.cnn. com/2017/12/24/us/pennsylvania-police-shootings/index.html (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 77 Manningham-Buller E. The International Terrorist Threat to the UK. 2006. Available online: https://www.mi5.gov.uk/news/the-international-terrorist-threat-to-the-uk (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 78 BBC. 7 July London Bombings: Blair Says Terror Threat 'Not Going Away'. 2015. Available online: https: //www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-33415477 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 79 Bombing Suspect Killed in Subway by London Police. 2005. Available online: https://www.nytimes.com/2005/ 07/23/international/bombing-suspect-killed-in-subway-by-london-police.html (accessed on 8 June 2025).

- 80 My Thoughts Are with Those. 2018. Available online: https://twitter. com/theresa_may/status/ 1029305598201012226 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 81 Emanuel L. Donald Trump Says 'These Animals Are Crazy' as President Responds to Westminster Terror Attack. 2018. Available online: https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2018/08/14/donald-trump-says-animalscrazy-us-president-responds-westminster/ (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 82 Lawless J. British Try to Show Evidence Linking bin Laden to Hijackers. 2001. Available online: https:// www.semissourian.com/story/45398.html (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 83 New York Advisory Committee to the US Commission on Civil Rights. *Civil Rights Concerns in the Metropolitan New York Area Post*, 11 September 2001.
- 84 Cole D. English Lessons: A Comparative Analysis of UK and US Responses to Terrorism. *Current Legal Problems* 2009; **62**: 139.
- 85 Maxwell M, Max D, Watts SM. 'Unlawful Enemy Combatant': Status, Theory of Culpability, or Neither? *Journal of International Criminal Justice* 2007; **5**: 19–25.
- 86 Ackerman S. CIA Photographed Detainees Naked Before Sending Them to Be Tortured. *The Guardian*, 28 March 2016. Available online: https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/mar/28/cia-photographed-naked-detainees (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 87 Torbati Y. Trump Admin Targets Violent Islamist Groups as Foreign Policy Priority. *Reuters*, 20 January 2017.
- 88 Katselli E, Shah S. September 11 and the UK Response. *International and Comparative Law Quarterly* 2003; **52**: 245–55.
- 89 Text: British Prime Minister Blair Pledges Support. Washington Post, 7 October 2001. Available online: https://www.washingtonpost.com/wpsrv/nation/specials/attacked/transcripts/blair_100801.htm (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 90 Full Text: Tony Blair's Speech (Part One). *The Guardian*, 2 October 2001. Available online: https://www. theguardian.com/politics/2001/oct/02/labourconference.labour6 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 91 Tuval Y. Anti-Terrorism Legislation in Britain and the U.S. after 9/11. 2008. Available online: https://en.idi. org.il/articles/6936 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 92 Alvarez L. British Court Strikes Down Antiterror Act. New York Times, 19 December 2004. Available online: https://www.nytimes.com/2004/12/17/world/british-court-strikes-down-antiterror-act.html (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 93 Ryde M. Control Orders Have Been Rebranded. *The Guardian*, 28 January 2011. Available online: https:// www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/libertycentral/2011/jan/28/control-orders-protection-of-freedoms-bill (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 94 Council of Europe, European Court of Human Rights, Research Division. 2013. Available online: https://rm. coe.int/168067d214 (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 95 Cornish P. The United Kingdom. In *Europe Confronts Terrorism*; Palgrave Macmillan: New York, NY, USA, 2005; pp. 146–147.
- 96 Klausen J. British Counterterrorism After the July 2005 Attacks. 2007. Available online: https://www.usip. org/publications/2007/02/british-counter-terrorism-after-july-2005-attacks (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 97 Jordan HT, Osahan S, Li J, et al. Persistent Mental and Physical Health Impact of Exposure to the September 11, 2001 World Trade Center Terrorist Attacks. Environmental Health 2019; 18: 1–16. https://doi. org/10.1186/s12940-019-0449-7.
- 98 Trump: 'Terror Leader Behind Deadly Pensacola Naval Air Station Shooting Killed in US Operation. 2020. Available online: https://www.al.com/news/2020/02/trump-terror-leader-behind-deadly-pensacola-naval-air-station-shooting-killed-in-us-operation.html (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 99 Ministry of Justice and the Rt Hon Robert Buckland QC MP. Government Response to the Stratham Incident. Available online: https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/government-response-to-the-streathamincident (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 100 Steyn J. Guantanamo Bay: The Legal Black Hole. The International and Comparative Law Quarterly 2004;

53: 1–15.

- 101 Brandon J. Al-Qa'ida's Involvement in Britain's 'Homegrown' Terrorist Plots. 2009. Available online: https://ctc.westpoint.edu/al-qaidas-involvement-in-britains-homegrown-terrorist-plots/ (accessed on 8 June 2025).
- 102 Bergen P, Sterman D, Salyk-Virk M. Terrorism in America 18 Years After 9/11. 2019. Available online: https://www.newamerica.org/future-security/reports/terrorism-america-18-years-after-911/ (accessed on 8 June 2025).

© The Author(s) 2025. Published by Global Science Publishing (GSP).



This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, pro-

vided the original work is properly cited.